SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

SUMMARY MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING

ALUMNI ROOM, BROOKHAVEN GYMNASIUM, AMMERMAN CAMPUS 

SELDEN, NEW YORK

FEBRUARY 8, 2007
The meeting was held on Thursday, February 8, 2007 at 8:30 a.m. in the Alumni Room of the Brookhaven Gymnasium, Ammerman Campus, Selden, New York.

Present:

William D.  Moore


Trustee/Chair

Walter Hazlitt



Trustee/Vice Chair 
Belinda Alvarez-Groneman

Trustee 
Ernesto Mattace, Jr.


Trustee






Frank C. Trotta


Trustee 
Avette D. Ware


Student Trustee



Dr. Shirley Robinson Pippins

President, SCCC



Mary Lou Araneo


V.P. for Institutional Advancement



George Gatta



V.P. for Workforce & Econ. Dev.



James Canniff



V.P. for Academic Affairs



Charles Stein



V.P. for Financial Affairs



Joanne Braxton


Associate V.P. for Campus Affairs


Ilene Kreitzer



Executive Director of Legal Affairs


Absent:
George Kane



Trustee/Secretary

John Kominicki


Trustee

Dennis McCarthy


Trustee

David Ochoa



Trustee

Guests:

Todd Stebbins
Representative, County Executive’s Office
Tom Cunningham
Representative, County Budget Review Office
Fran Siems
Legislative Aide, Presiding Officer Lindsey’s Office

Judith Koodin
Project Administrator/Middle States
Dr. Candace Foley
Co-Chair/Middle States

John Pryputniewicz
Co-Chair/Middle States

* * * * * * * * * *

The meeting opened with the pledge of allegiance at 8:40 a.m.
* * * * * * * * * *

The minutes of the January 18, 2007 Board of Trustees Meeting were approved.

* * * * * * * * * *

A motion to approve Resolutions 2007.09 through 2007.16 was seconded and approved unanimously. 

* * * * * * * * * * 

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.09     APPROVING BUDGET TRANSFERS

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees established a policy on the authorization of budget transfers, and

WHEREAS, according to that policy the transfers on the attachment must be authorized by Board resolution, and

WHEREAS, the President recommends the transfers on the attachment as necessary for the operation of the College, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the budget transfers shown as (Attachment I) are hereby approved.

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.10   APPROVING MONTHLY SPONSOR SERVICES FOR SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE  

WHEREAS, the State University of New York Regulation No. 602.7 requires the Suffolk County Community College Board of Trustees to review and approve all Sponsor provided services and their estimated value in advance of the service being rendered, and 

WHEREAS, the regulation also requires the approval of the payment of each Sponsor Service satisfactorily performed, and

WHEREAS, health insurance is considered a Sponsor Service, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the health insurance payment to the County of Suffolk in the amount of $1,437,922.92 for the month of January 2007 (Attachment II) is hereby approved by the Board of Trustees. 

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.11        APPROVING THE REQUESTED 2008-2010 CAPITAL PROGRAM

WHEREAS, the College has been requested by the office of the County Executive to submit capital budget and program requests in accordance with Article IV, Section A4-1, of the laws of Suffolk County, and

WHEREAS, the capital program requests, (Attachment III) have been solicited from the Vice Presidents, Campus Deans, Physical Plant Directors and the President, reviewed by the Physical Resources Committee,  and

WHEREAS, the College’s Master Plan consultant, Perkins Eastman, recommended these capital projects, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees approves the submission of all capital projects in Attachment III, and authorizes the President or her designee to submit the projects for the 2008-2010 capital program.

RESOLUTION NO. 2007. 12    AMENDING THE COLLEGE BUDGET FOR AN ENTREPRENEURIAL ASSISTANCE CENTER PROGRAM   

WHEREAS, the 2005-2006 College operating budget provided $59,091 in anticipation of an award from the Urban Development Corporation, d/b/a Empire State Development Corporation (ESDC), for an Entrepreneurial Assistance Center Program, for the period of June 1, 2006 through May 31, 2007, and
WHEREAS, the actual award includes an additional amount of $20,909, bringing the total amount of the grant award to $80,000, and

WHEREAS, it is necessary to amend the 2006-2007 College operating budget for this  increase in the grant award, and

WHEREAS, matching funds, in the amount of $40,000, are provided for in the 2006-2007 College operating budget; and in-kind contribution, in the amount of $40,000, will be met through postage, telephone, space, utilities and administrative support and the associated benefits; and no additional funds are required for the amendment, be it therefore 

RESOLVED, that the 2006-2007 College budget be amended to reflect an increase in the amount of $20,909, for an Entrepreneurial Assistance Center Program, and the College 

President or her designee is authorized to execute a contract with the administering agency.

Project Director: Daphne Gordon

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.13   AWARDING A CONTRACT FOR THE DESIGN OF THE AMMERMAN CAMPUS TENNIS COURTS, CP 2170

WHEREAS, capital project no. 2170 has been approved by Suffolk County and the State of New York for funding, and appropriated by the Suffolk County Legislature, and

WHEREAS, proposals for the design and construction supervision of CP 2170 have been solicited and reviewed by the College, be it therefore 

RESOLVED, that the consulting contract in the amount of $23,500 for the design of the Ammerman Campus tennis courts be awarded to Retnauer Design Associates, and be it further  

RESOLVED, that an additional $3,500 be added to the contract if a feasibility study to relocate the tennis courts is required, and be it further

RESOLVED, that the College President, or her designee, is authorized to execute the necessary documentation.

RESOLUTION NO.  2007. 14     ADOPTING RENTAL FEES AND LABOR FEES FOR USE OF COLLEGE FACILITIES

WHEREAS, the College’s Facilities Use Policy provides for the payment of fees for the use of College facilities in accordance with the fees adopted by the Board of Trustees, and

WHEREAS, the fees was last updated in 2000, and

WHEREAS, the College committee charged with reviewing the fees determined that the they needed to be updated and expanded, and the President concurred, be it therefore 

RESOLVED, that the Rental Fees for College Facilities (Attachment IV), the Rental Fees for the Health, Sports and Exhibition Complex (Attachment V) and the Labor Fees for All College Facilities (Attachment VI) are hereby adopted for immediate implementation.

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.15 
CREATING A TITLE

WHEREAS, the Vice President for Institutional Advancement recommends creating a title and the President concurs, and

WHEREAS, the changes are needed to align the College’s structure, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the title listed below be created effective March 1, 2007, with the qualifications, duties and responsibilities as described in the position description,

Title to be Created




   Spec No.       BU    Category

College Associate Dean of Sponsored Programs
      9148
   4            I

and be it further

RESOLVED, that the title and position description be submitted to the Chancellor of the State University of New York for approval in the professional service.

Attachment VII:  Job Description 

RESOLUTION NO.  2007.16    
REVISING THE GUIDELINES FOR THE CONSUMPTION OF ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGES

WHEREAS, the Guidelines for the Consumption of Alcoholic Beverages were last revised in January 2001, and

WHEREAS, there has been an increased demand for the use of College facilities by outside organizations, and

WHEREAS, it is necessary to revise the Guidelines in recognition of this increased demand, be it therefore 

RESOLVED, that the revised Guidelines for the Consumption of Alcoholic Beverages (Attachment VIII) are hereby adopted for immediate implementation.

* * * * * * * * * * 
A motion to recess the Board of Trustees meeting and convene the Board of Directors meeting was approved.

* * * * * * * * * * 

The meeting of the Board of Trustees was reopened.

* * * * * * * * * * 

Vice President for Business and Financial Affairs, Charles Stein, presented the monthly College finance report.  He reported that projected revenues for 2007 are at just slightly above $1 million and that the projected expenditures are close to $200,000 under budget.  He reminded the Board that the 2006-2007 budget was adopted with lower revenues than adopted expenditures.  Dr. Pippins stated that it was knowingly approved this way.  

Vice President Stein stated that appropriating resolutions were sent over by the College to the Legislature on December 20, 2006.  Four of the nine resolutions were laid on the table two days earlier, including sprinklers, water sprinkler infrastructure, site paving college-wide, roofs at various buildings and improvements at the College entrance.  The five outstanding resolutions are the Science and Technology building at the Ammerman campus, waterproofing of building exteriors, Ammerman Plaza renovations, the Learning Resource Center at the East campus and the Culinary Arts program equipment.  The College is hopeful that these items will be on the table at the first legislative meeting in March, thus allowing the full capital program to be carried out.
Vice President for Workforce and Economic Development, George Gatta, said that the Culinary Arts building is currently under construction and that the equipment for labs there is being bid out.  He stated that funding is critical and the College is hopeful that the resolution for the equipment for the County portion of the funding will be  forthcoming.

Trustee Mattace asked what was remained on the Plaza renovation.  Vice President Stein answered that the Belgian block work around the walls and some other items.  

* * * * * * * * * 

Chair Moore reminded the Trustees that there is a new conflict of interest policy and disclosure form and he asked the Trustees to review, sign and return the disclosure form.  
Trustee Belinda Alvarez-Groneman reported that, in preparation for the Middle States visit, the Trustees had homework to do.  She asked them to read the Middle States Leadership and Governance Standard and to review the relevant portions of the Middle States Self-Study report  that was distributed to them.  She also asked them to review the Executive Summary.  She reported that the visit will take place starting with a dinner on March 4, 2007.  On Tuesday morning, March 6, the Board of Trustees will have breakfast with the team members.  She praised the efforts of  Project Administrator Judith Koodin and Chairs Dr. Candace Foley and John Pryputniewicz for all their hard work in the re-accreditation process.  Thanks and hearty applause followed.  

* * * * * * * * * * 

Dr. Pippins reported on several ongoing presidential goals.  The first was successfully preparing for the Middle States re-accreditation.  The second was enhancing students’ success. She spoke about infrastructure improvements, especially at the Ammerman Library.  She noted that she received an email from a library administrator who thanked her for all the work that has been done in the Library in the past year.  Dr. Pippins discussed the upcoming major gifts campaign.  Lastly, she mentioned the expanded partnerships with hospitals and the culinary arts programs.  

Dr. Pippins spoke about Middle States process.  She thanked Trustee Alvarez-Groneman for her involvement and outstanding work on behalf of the Trustees.  She thanked Judith Koodin, Dr. Candace Foley and John Pryputniewicz for their dedication and professionalism, from which all the College has benefited.   
Ms. Koodin gave a summary of the Middle States site visit of March 4-7, 2007 during which the team visits the campuses, meets with the Board of Trustees, and visits the County Executive and members of the Legislature. 
Next, Co-chair Dr. Candace Foley gave a brief overview of the timeline and mechanics of the site visit.  She said that the twelve member team is comprised of a team chair, Dr. Karen Stout of Montgomery Community College in Pennsylvania and a liaison to SUNY, Patricia Pietropoulos.  The other team members are ones whose expertise is relevant to the fourteen standards of excellence that the College is held accountable for through the Middle States Commission on Higher Education.  In addition, she stated that the team members are geographically diverse, well qualified and come from multi-campus institutions.  Further, she explained that the team was given many documents including the college assessment plan for institutional effectiveness (CAPIE), the organizational chart, college catalog, and student handbook among others.  Dr. Foley stated that Dr. Stout determines the schedule and the number of meetings for all the team members during the two days.  Each team member may request specific campus visits or interviews and meetings as applicable to their particular assignment.  Finally, the Chair and the team prepare a single report based upon the evidence and the findings of their two-day visit.  
Co-Chair Professor John Pryputniewicz provided the information about the wrap up process on March 7th of the team visit and the expectations that the college community will have as a result of that process.  He stated that Dr. Stout would meet with Dr. Pippins on Wednesday morning and provide an oral presentation in terms of the team’s findings.  Then a simulcast will be done at 11:30 a.m. for all three campuses.  At that time, the Chair will not make any recommendations in terms of a re-accreditation but will talk about the College’s strengths, weaknesses, and any recommendations possibly that the team has for the College.  There is no dialogue.  Professor Pryputniewicz stated that from his experience, you get a sense of what is going to happen at this presentation.  Within two weeks, the Chair has to file a written draft of that oral presentation and send it to Dr. Pippins.  The College has ten days in which to respond.  The College’s response is based mainly on factual items. Finally, the report is sent to the Middle States Commission and it makes the final recommendation at its June board meeting in terms of the College’s  re-accreditation.

Professor Pryputniewicz further stated that, after five years, the College has to send a periodic report to the Middle States Commission, telling it what has been done regarding the Self-Study and recommendations.  After another three years, the entire process is begun again in preparation for the next ten year re-accreditation process.  Professor Pryputniewicz concluded that the team review is a dynamic process.  It is a great opportunity for the College for self-review and examination.  
Dr. Pippins said she found it invaluable to be a new president when this process started.  She referred to a chart that was handed out today that is the College’s response to Middle States recommendations and concerns.  It describes the challenges that the College will address, how it will do them and within which time frame.  The chart is divided by the individual standards.  It has specific action plans on each page along with the individual and office responsible for the response, any budget impact, timeframe and status of action plan – all of which enables the College to monitor progress in terms of achieving commitments that are made in this chart.  Some of the items discussed are:
· Page 7 – yearly evaluations, assessment of administrative personnel, performance and expectations

· Page 8 – professional development activities for administrators

· Page 10 – new change in the process being centralized
· Page 12 – issues with the library 

· Page 13 – budget, areas of understaffing

· Page 16 – a systematic procedure for student evaluation of faculties and pilot study in this area.

· Page 18 – financial support for the library

· Page 23- assessment and evaluation of programs (associate)

· Page 24 – needs of continuing education into the design of a new Ammerman Campus classroom building

Dr. Pippins told the Board members that periodic reports will be given to them in terms of how the College is performing in these areas.  

* * * * * * * * * * 

Executive Director of Legal Affairs, Ilene Kreitzer, reported to the Board on the progress of a revised College nepotism form and handed the revised form.  She further stated the following:
· The College will now require all applicants to complete the nepotism form as opposed to only individuals offered positions at the College

· The College is currently conducting a review of the hiring procedures 

· The College is currently reviewing the College’s current Nepotism policy

Ms. Kreitzer stated that Human Resources has been asked to train a group of people to participate in search and hiring activities both randomly and in certain specified types of hiring situations to ensure that everything is being done with best practices.  

* * * * * * * * * * 
Dr. Pippins expressed thanks to the Middle States Steering Committee and the Coordinating Council for their hard work.  She then asked Kate Rowe, Dean of Enrollment Management to talk about enrollment. 

Dr. Rowe stated that the Spring 2007 FTEs are 3 percent over last Spring.  This complements a very successful fall enrollment period in which enrollment was up 4.3 percent.  Dr. Rowe reported that male enrollment is up 5.5 percent over last Spring and diverse population enrollment is also up.  International student enrollment is up 7.5 percent over last Spring due the last 3 years during which the College had a dedicated professional person working with international students.  Overall, international student enrollment is up 48 percent over the last 3 years.  

Dr. Rowe commented that a variety of recruitment strategies and retention strategies are in place.  There are partnerships with high schools that enable seniors to come to the campus for early enrollment in college courses and also bring college courses to high schools where students can enroll in a college class, get college credits and have that credit on the college transcript before they graduate from high school.  
Partnerships with seven hospitals are ongoing.  They have allowed the College to increase the size of the nursing class to address the regional and national needs.  This has resulted in the largest nursing class in the history of the College.  

The College Success program has been very successful in helping with retention.  It is always being reviewed and improved on by every sector of the institution, administration, student services and most notably, the faculty.  Dr. Rowe spoke about the website page and student portal in which students can get all the information they need in one place, which is a “virtual community” for the College students.  
Dr. Rowe stated that continuing students this Spring contribute to the College being the largest SUNY community college.  She stated that preliminary data for Fall 2007 is only preliminary because spring data is not locked down yet.  She estimated it to be flat or up slightly and remains optimistic.  Chair Moore asked if the fall and spring numbers were similar to other institutions.  Dr. Rowe responded that while they are waiting for more data, she hears from other community colleges that enrollments are up.  The College will have more information when the formal IPEDS.
Dr. Pippins added that dormitories play a significant part in large increases in enrollments at other colleges.  She stated that the College is doing well and it is a reflection of the work of the employees of the institution and some of the innovative programs like nursing that are in place.  Also with retention numbers up, this indicates the students’ opinion that the College is providing a quality education.  

Trustee Alvarez-Groneman told the Board that she has learned a lot about the international student process.  Dr. Rowe said international students hear from other students that the College is a good place to go.  There is a lot of paperwork and details involved in bringing an international student to the College.  One counselor is assigned to this effort and provides a tremendous amount of detail and instruction to the international students.  Their first contact is the website area designed for them.  Further discussion by the Trustees ensued on possibility of dorms for potential growth.  
Vice Chair Walter Hazlitt commented that the role of the community college is going to increase in view of the fact that private colleges’ costs are escalating so fast that they are out of reach for even the middle class people.  Chair Moore commented that more articulation agreements will also become very important.  
* * * * * * * * * * 

Vice President for Institutional Advancement, Mary Lou Araneo, reported on the upcoming major gifts campaign.  She spoke about the Board retreat last November, in which a member of the Clemens Group spoke about a major gifts campaign here at the College.  The College will be celebrating its 50th anniversary between the year 2009 and 2010.  It is an opportune time to reflect back on what has been accomplished in the first 50 years and what they College hopes to do in the next 50 years.  
Vice President Araneo continued that the Foundation Board along with the development staff is making progress on the College’s own internal structure to have a successful major gifts campaign.  One effort is to update the database to have robust data information on the College’s alumni and donors.  Also, with SUNY’s help, there are ongoing alumni visits across the country wherein the Presidents are invited to schedule meetings with alumni from their institutions.  It is an opportunity for the College’s alumni to realize that they are not the only people from Suffolk that are living in Washington or Florida.  This has resulted so far in connecting with 35 alumni and very positive feedback.  

Vice President Araneo commented that with 70,000 alumni names and addresses, there will be a targeted list of activities that will help the College come up with a list of one thousand good prospects that the staff can begin to work off of for the major gifts effort in 2009.  She stated that the annual fund campaign, which ended on December 31, doubled in funds from the year before.  A payroll deduction option was introduced last year and has been very successful and well received.  
Vice President Araneo continued with an explanation of all the new efforts.  A phone-a-thon campaign will be done and will use students to call alumni and start to generate strategic external support.  Another focus is on the top 100 wealthy zip codes across the country and the top 50 in New York State to determine which individuals on our donor database fall within those zip codes.  Then a specific approach will be designed to speak with them about what’s happening at the College.  Another effort will focus on multi-family experiences.  Also, photos of SCCC families and feature stories in the College’s magazine, Perspectives, will be done.  
The College will stratify activity from the database to look at individuals who have consistently given at a certain level for a number of years as well as those who have given larger gifts.  There will be outreach in specific disciplines where relationships exist between the faculty and those who have gone on to their careers such as TV, radio broadcasting, nursing, paralegal and theater.  The College would like to host a panel every year where alumni could be featured and perhaps speak to students in their discipline.  A matrix using the one thousand names will be created and divided up for staff and Board members to perhaps meet or visit these alumni.  The Foundation staff is also looking at the implementation of a feasibility study and also continuing to solicit new board members to participate in the activity with the understanding that the major gifts campaign is forthcoming in a couple of years.  
Dr. Pippins shared some of her experiences in meeting with alums around the country recently.  

* * * * * * * * * * 

Vice President Stein reported to the Board that the College received information from the Dormitory Authority and is moving forward on the $3 million assembly grant that is provided with the current state budget.  He thanked the assembly delegation from Suffolk County that put the funding into the state budget for the College. 

* * * * * * * * * *
Chair Moore entertained a motion to enter into executive session at 9:45 a.m. to discuss litigation and personnel.  He expected no activity to follow and the meeting was concluded.
* * * * * * * * * * 

The next regular meeting of the Board of Trustees will be Thursday, March 22, 2007 in the Alumni Room of the Brookhaven Gymnasium, Ammerman Campus.
* * * * * * * * * * 

Respectfully submitted,







 


George Kane, Secretary

            


                                                            Board of Trustees
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